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Dear NYC Government: 

We Need Our Center Back. 

Staten Island 

 
 

 



 

 

Testimony to the NYC Council Committee on Parks and Recreation Preliminary Budget Hearing 

Tuesday, March 21, 2017 

 
 

Dear Chairman Levine and Parks and Recreation Committee Members. 
 
My name is Kelly Vilar and I represent the Let’s Rebuild Cromwell Community 
Coalition on Staten Island. 
  
         The Let’s Rebuild Cromwell Community Coalition stands with thousands 
of Staten Islanders and virtually every elected official including Councilmember Debi 
Rose to urge our city government to rebuild the Cromwell Recreation Center. This 
is a major capital project that Staten Island and our city needs right now.   
 

 We need 95 million dollars to make this happen.  We understand that 
this is a big ask, but let’s first be reminded that on October 9, 2015 a 16 year 
old boy fell to his death playing in an abandoned building on the north shore 
of Staten Island. This was only a few blocks from where Eric Garner was killed.  
Up until 7 years ago, and a stone’s throw away from these events  was where 
Cromwell once stood. It was right at the physical center of these unfortunate events 
and it stood there serving the community for 73 years.  Cromwell was the largest 

#rebuildcromwell 
 



 

public recreation center ever on Staten Island that SERVED AN AVERAGE OF 750 
PEOPLE DAILY.  Youth and adults from all over the Island had frequented Cromwell 
Center since the 1950s. As a result of years of storm and shoreline damages, our 
center was demolished in 2010. Finally, all hopes of it ever being rebuilt were 
ravaged by Hurricane Sandy. 

 
Right now in the very vicinity of where Cromwell Recreation Center existed, 

Staten Island’s Northshore waterfront is experiencing the largest economic 
development project in 30 years and our community has broken ground on a new 
court house for criminals, an observation wheel for tourists, malls with high end 
stores for shoppers, and a luxury hotel along with exclusive waterfront 
apartments.  But Staten Island has not broken ground on a single facility for 
public use on Northshore waterfront. We are not an anti-development group, 
we are pro-community group. We must break ground on Cromwell Recreation 
Center and it must be in the FY 2018 Budget and we need your help.  Every 
child we lose because we lack positive play and recreation outlets is the slow death 
of our community where youth are lost to loitering in a community with the fastest 
growing drug and gang problem in the city. 

 
The Let’s Rebuild Cromwell Community Coalition---a group of neighbors from 

civic organizations, churches, community based organizations and small businesses 
have petitioned over 1000 people and have galvanized over 1000 others through 
social media to come together to say one thing--- 

 

REBUILD CROMWELL RECREATION CENTER! 
Cromwell needs to be in the 2018 Capital Budget for design and construction 

  
Cromwell was a huge facility. Unprecedented in its enormous size, it had 6 

basketball courts, a gym, boxing ring, running track, weight and fitness rooms and 
several mixed use arts and crafts space. Cromwell had many users coming from all 
parts of Staten Island and the other boroughs because it had so much to offer and 
most of all because it was near the ferry terminal, the only major transportation 
hub of Staten Island.  

 



 

Often it served as a latch key program for working parents as they would pick 
up their children from Cromwell afterschool. Other times it was a place for large 
cultural events involving schools and community organizations.  It’s history was 
rich… it was a place where you would see a judge who worked at the court house  
across the street playing a pickup game of basketball with youth from NYCHA 
houses from a few blocks over.  It was a place where the antique shows were, where 
Count Bassey came and packed the house, where local teen dances were held and 
where Sugar Ray Leonard fought his final amateur fight. It was also the only place 
most people outside of Staten Island frequented for basketball tournaments, 
amateur fights and dances.  There were countless events there dating back to 
Robert Moses…. All because of its close proximity to the ferry terminal.  

  
Senator Charles Schumer and Senator Kirsten Gillibrand both came to Staten 
Island in the aftermath of Hurricane Sandy and said “Cromwell Center needs 
to be rebuilt and it was a vital resource for the community.” 
 

Today the potential for the Cromwell Recreation Center is enormous, but we 
need an urgent response from you that will elevate Cromwell to Capital Project 
status in 2018. We do not want to see another child lost because they have no 
opportunities for positive recreation. We do not want to see our community 
redeveloped with investments for everyone else but its existing and most vulnerable 
residents in mind.   We urge you to help us get our center back.   Thank you 
  
 
 
 

 

 

   

 

 

 



New York, NY 10035 

March 3, 2017

Written Testimony for New York City Council 
Parks and Recreation Hearing on FY ’18 Preliminary Budget

Marie Winfield winfieldmm@web.de
Vice Chair, Environment, Open Space and Parks Committee eosparks.cb11@gmail.com
Community Board 11M - East Harlem

My name is Marie Winfield and I am here to testify on behalf of Community Board 11 in 
Manhattan, as Vice Chair of the Environment, Open Space and Parks Committee. As the East 
Harlem neighborhood has been slated for rezoning under the Mayor’s housing plan, concerns 
around the built environment, our open space and parks portfolio become even more pressing. 
Identified as a Community Parks Initiative zone by DPR, East Harlem remains a neighborhood 
where our parks, playgrounds and waterfront areas have not seen the needed investment in 
infrastructure to accommodate the existing community, much less the increased density planned 
by an eventual upzoning. Our parks and playgrounds serve the most vulnerable populations in 
our city’s public schools, where most East Harlem schools have a sizable number of homeless 
children attending — estimated at over 2000 children, the largest percentage at over 40% of the 
school population at PS 38 on East 103rd Street. We have a moral obligation to ensure that 
there are spaces where children can be children, experience play and a sense of childhood in 
safe, rehabilitated spaces. 

Our long-standing budget priorities reflect that and we recommend a comprehensive plan for 
funding these priorities in this budget cycle, as noted in our submitted budget response this 
year, which is attached to my written testimony (see below). There are several projects that 
stand out that we would like to advocate for funding in this year’s budget, namely an increase 
in DPR staffing to improve upkeep, maintenance and safety, Poor Richard’s Playground 
rehabilitation, Eugene McCabe field turf rehabilitation, as well as increase in funding for 
Street Tree Maintenance and Green Thumb staffing for our local community gardens. 

Poor Richard Playground This large, multi-use site is the nexus of recreation space for many 
neighborhood schools and community residents. This site abuts Franklin Plaza and five 
adjacent schools. We urge for FY 18 capital funding to ensure the rehabilitation of this 
important asset to the community.  

In addition to the priorities I’ve just mentioned, we support the Parks Department and our 
government agency partners in their consideration of the urgent need for capital funding to 
renovate P.S. 155 playground, Thomas Jefferson Park playground, Mae Grant (known as 
“Black Park”), and Sunshine Playground and to move forward on allocating funding to these 
much-needed capital projects.  Our schools, neighborhood residents and non-profit partners 
heavily use all of these sites for programming and general recreation. While our community is 
thankful for the Community Parks Initiative sites currently under design, procurement, and 
construction in our neighborhood, there is much more to be done and we will continue to 
advocate and work along side you in this process. Thank you for your time and consideration. 
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FY ‘18 Budget Responses
Community Board 11

Department of Parks and Recreation

Our long-standing budget priorities – increase in PEP/Rangers, DPR maintenance and 
programming staff, East River Esplanade/Harlem River Greenway infrastructure, Marcus 
Garvey Fire Watchtower and Pier 107 rehabilitation, and comfort stations in our heavily 
used parks – remain all highly important needs as indicated in our previous Statements of 
District Needs, the East Harlem Neighborhood Plan and New York City resiliency initiatives. We 
recommend a comprehensive plan for funding these priorities starting with the FY ‘18 
budget cycle. 

The following projects within our budget priorities have been identified as the most viable for 
funding in the FY ‘18 budget, while serving our community’s greatest needs. 

• DPR Staffing (District-wide) 311201838/842/852/867E

Notably, East Harlem will lose three playground associates (Cherry Tree, Poor Richard’s and 
Thomas Jefferson Park), which are currently funded through an agreement with MTA around 
Second Avenue Subway staging. This funding will end shortly. We recommend baselining 
these 3 Playground Associates into the FY 18 DPR expense budget to avoid the loss of 
these positions in a future fiscal year.

• Poor Richard’s Playground (E 109th St./3rd Ave)           311201822C

This large, multi-use site is the nexus of recreation space for many neighborhood schools and 
community residents. This site abuts Franklin Plaza and five adjacent schools. We recommend 
FY 18 capital funding in the Mayor’s, City Council Speaker’s and Manhattan Borough 
President’s discretionary budgets to ensure the rehabilitation of this important asset to the 
community. 

• Eugene McCabe Field (E 120th St./Park Ave) 311201815C

This field is located next to P.S. 79, a school that services many children with special needs, 
where instructors have indicated an interest in using the field if it were in better condition and 
easy to schedule time for school use. We recommend expense funding in FY 18 for the in-
house rehabilitation of the field by DPR, through the incoming councilperson in District 9 
and the Borough President’s Office. Funding this project under expense budgets would 
reduce the costs significantly than if allocated as a capital project (more than five times the 
expense funding). 

• Street Tree Maintenance (District-wide)               311201849E

The success of the Million Trees program has created a huge street tree infrastructure without 
adequate resources for communities to care for these trees. NYC DPR needs expense 
funding in FY ‘18 to hire out for contracts for street tree maintenance and/or to hire 
additional Forestry staff so that communities without the volunteer maintenance capacity do 
not lose the environmental benefits due to lack of care. 



• Green Thumb staffing (District-wide) 311201868E

Given the increase in construction and a proposed rezoning, we are concerned with the current 
level of staffing at Green Thumb in order to provide oversight and services to our community 
gardens, specifically the transition of the East 111th Street gardens within the SustaiNYC 
development project. We recommend greater funding for Green Thumb programming and 
staffing in the FY ‘18 budget. 

We also support the Parks Department and our government agency partners in their 
consideration of the urgent need to renovate P.S. 155 playground, Thomas Jefferson Park 
playground, Mae Grant (“Black Park”), and Sunshine Playground and to move forward on 
allocating funding to these much-needed capital projects.  Our schools, neighborhood residents 
and non-profit partners heavily use all of these sites for programming and general recreation. 
We are happy to advocate for these capital projects alongside your efforts, in addition to our 
stated budget priorities. 

 




















